
March 12, 2019 Council Meeting 
The regular meeting of the Council of the  City of Martinsville, Virginia  was held on March 

12 , 2019 in Council Chambers, Municipal Building, at 7: 30 PM  with Mayor Kathy Lawson 

presiding. Other Council Member s present included  Jennifer Bowles, Chad Martin, Jim Woods 

and Danny Turner .  Staff present included  City Manager Leon Towarnicki, City Attorney Eric 

Monday, Assistant City Manager Wayne Knox, Clerk of Council Karen Roberts , Police Chief 

Eddie Cassady and Finance Director Linda Conover .  

Mayor Lawson called the meeting to order and advised Council would go into Closed Session 

beginning at 7:00 PM.  In accordance with section 2.1 -344 (A) Code of Virginia (1950, and as 

amended) and u pon a motion by Council Member Turner, seconded by Council Member Bowles  

with the following 5 -0 recorded vote:  Mayor Lawson, aye; Council Member Woods, aye; Council 

Member Bowles, aye; Vice Mayor Martin, aye; and Council Member Turner, aye. Council 

convened in Closed Session to discuss the following matters: (A)  Consultation with legal counsel 

and briefings by staff members, attorneys or consultants pertaining to actual or probable 

litigation, or other specific legal matters requiring the provision of  legal advice by such counsel, 

as authorized by Subsection 7.   At the conclusion of Closed Session, each returning member of 

Council certified that (1) only public business matters exempt from open meeting requirements 

were discussed in said Closed Sessio n; and (2) only those business matters identified in the 

motion convening the Closed Session were heard, discussed, or considered during the Session.  

Mayor Lawson explained that no action was taken out of Closed Session.  A motion was made 

by Council Memb er Bowles ; seconded by Vice Mayor Martin , with the following 5 -0 recorded 

vote in favor to return to Open Session: Vice Mayor Martin, aye; Council Member Bowles, aye; 

Mayor Lawson, aye; Council Member Woods, aye; and Council Member Turner, aye.    

Mayor Lawson called the meeting to order .   Following the Pledge to the American Flag and 

invocation  by Council Member Bowles, Lawson welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

Consider reading and presenting a proclamation recognizing March 2019 as Multiple 

Sclerosis Aw areness Month  ð Mayor Lawson read the proclamation, which was presented,  to 

Angie Feazelle , local representative of the National M ultiple Sclerosis  Society.  Feazelle read a 

statement from the MS Society office in Roanoke , stating that they are receiving a n increased 

amount of calls from the Martinsville area requesting assistance.  
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Read a Proclamation acknowledging March 2019 as Womenõs History Month ð Vice Mayor 

Martin read the proclamation. Martin presented the proclamation to Mayor Lawson and 

Council Member Bowles and asked that all women in attendance stand and be recognized.  
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Read and present a proclamation acknowledging the month of March as Red Cross Month  

ð Council Member Woods read the pr oclamation, which was presented  to Ralph Lawson , 

representative of the local Red Cross Chapter.  Lawson thanked Council for the recognition 

and stated that over half of their workforce are volunteer so without donations, they would not 

be able to offer services.  Lawson encouraged residents to voluntee r and to donate blood, both 

services are needed.  The Red Cross partners with the Martinsville fire department for smoke 

alarm installation and encouraged residents to test their existing smoke alarms.  Vice Mayor 

Martin thanked Kathy and Ralph Lawson for putting the flags out during holidays.   

 

Consider approval of Ordinance 2019 -2 on second reading to designate 201 and 209 

Aaron Street as a redevelopment zone  ð Wayne Knox of the Community Development 

department reminded Council of the presentation offer ed by Lan dmark Property Management 

Company previously and summarized the request for designating the properties on Aaron 

Street as a redevelopment zone.  Council Member Bowles  made a motion to approve the 

ordinance as presented; Vice Mayor Martin seconded the motion with the following roll call 

vote:  Council Member Bowles, aye;  Council Member Woods, aye;  Council Member Turner, aye;  

Vice Mayor Martin, aye; and  Mayor Lawson, aye.  
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Conduct a public hearing regarding a planned Community Development Block Grant 

application for the Pine Hall Road area  ð Janet Jonas presented a PowerPoint updating 

Council on the location and need of the Pine Hall Block Grant project.  She explained the next 

steps towards applying for the grant and the preliminary projected bu dget.  They hope to 

submit the application to DHCD by March 29.  Knox explained that many residents did  not  

participate i n the surveys because they do not  feel the project is legitimate.  Mayor Lawson 

opened the floor for the public hearing.  No one approa ched the podium so the public hearing 

was closed.  Council Member Bowles  made a motion to approve submission of the application 

to DHCD for a Community Development Block Grant for the Pine Hall Road project area; Vice 

Mayor Martin seconded the motion with all Council Members voting in favor . 

Hear a presentation from Dewberry regarding a project at Beaver Creek Reservoir, and 

take certain actions necessary to facilitate possible funding  ð City Manager Towarnicki 

explained the need to update and repair facili ties and structures within the City including a 

project at Beaver Creek Reservoir and the need for repair and possible funding.  Scott 

Ehrhardt  and Leslie Barksdale of Dewberry presented a PowerPoint detailing two water 

improvement projects.  The water tan k on Summit View Drive needs repairs and better access, 

Eharhardt  recommended alternatives and cost comparison. The Beaver Creek Reservoir 

Spillway currently has a conditional permit from the Department of Conservation and 

Recreation (DCR) .  The spillway was built in 1952 and the concrete floor and walls have 

eroded , causing a dangerous situation.  Ehrhardt explained alternatives to repair  the spillway 
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concerns along with  cost s and financial considerations. Ehrhardt explained t hat if the sp illway 

failed, it could cause a potential loss of life and absence of water source.   

 

 



March 12, 2019 Council Meeting 


